NATIONAL PARK AUTHORITY

28th March 2012
Present:
Councillor JA Brinsden (Chairman)

Mdmes C Gwyther and G Hayward; Councillors JS Allen-Mirehouse, HM George, SL Hancock, M James, RM Lewis, PJ Morgan, M Williams; Messrs A Archer, D Ellis and EA Sangster.
(NPA offices, Llanion Park, Pembroke Dock: 10.00a.m. – 1.20p.m.)
1. Apologies
     Apologies for absence were received from Mrs M Thomas and Councillors ML Evans, RR Evans, RN Hancock and WL Raymond. 
2.
Disclosures of Interest

     Mr EA Sangster and Councillor M Williams disclosed an interest in Report 08/12 – Variations to car park charges (Minute 10 below refers) and took no part in the discussion or voting thereon.
3.
Chairman’s announcements
(a) The Chairman had been invited by PLANED to attend an INTERREG funded co-operation visit to Finland to discuss sustainable tourism.  The visit looked at ways of extending tourism into the shoulder seasons.
(b) The Minister for Environment and Sustainable Development, Mr John Griffiths, had visited the National Park on the 1st March 2012.  He was met by the Chairman and the Chief Executive at Oriel y Parc, St Davids and walked along the Pembrokeshire Coast Path National Trail between St Nons and Porthclais when issues concerning access, conservation, planning and the work of the Authority were discussed.
(c) The Chairman, together with the Chief Executive, attended the opening of Roch Castle, where the positive contribution of the Authority’s Building Conservation Officer and planning officers was recognised.

(d) The 60th Anniversary Concert in conjunction with the Pembroke and District Male Voice Choir and the Regimental Band of the Welsh Guards had been very well attended in the Garrison Chapel, Pembroke Dock.  The concert raised £2,000 each for the Sunderland Trust in Pembroke Dock and the Regimental Band’s Afghan Appeal.

(e) The Milford Haven Port Authority had recently published an analysis undertaken by Cardiff University and Cardiff Business School of economic activity dependent on the Milford Haven Waterway.
(f) The Chairman referred to the fact that Councillors RR Evans and WL Raymond were retiring at the forthcoming local authority elections.  Unfortunately, both Members were unable to attend the meeting that day, but he wished to record his appreciation of their contribution to the work of the Authority and wished them well in their retirement.

(g) Members were reminded that, now that the date for the local authority elections had been announced, all local authorities had entered a “pre-election” period leading up to the actual polling day of the 3rd May 2012.  The Solicitor added that the principle of the pre-election period was that no partiality was shown to political parties or individual candidates and that it was incumbent upon the Authority not to bring forward contentious reports for consideration.  He confirmed that this was the case with the reports before Members that day.
(h) The Chairman stated that Mr John Roberts of the Wales Audit Office would be joining the meeting to present to Members the Wales Audit Office Annual Improvement Report.
4.
Minutes

     The minutes of the meeting held on the 1st February 2012 were presented for confirmation and signature.

     It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on the 1st February 2012 be confirmed and signed.
5.
Development Management Committee – Reports of Meetings

     It was RESOLVED that the reports of the meetings of the Development Management Committee held on the 14th December, 2011, the 25th January 2012 and the 22nd February 2012 be received.

6.
Conservation and Planning Review Committee – Report of Meeting


     It was RESOLVED that the report of the meeting of the Conservation and Planning Review Committee held on the 25th January 2012 be adopted.
7.
Audit and Corporate Services Review Committee – Report of Meeting
     It was RESOLVED that the report of the meeting of the Audit and Corporate Services Review Committee held on the 1st February 2012 be adopted.
8.
SDF Grant Assessment Panel – Report of Meeting
     It was RESOLVED that the report of the meeting of the SDF Grant Assessment Panel held on the 24th February 2012 be received.
9.
Continuous Improvement Group – Report of Meeting

     It was RESOLVED that the report of the meeting of the Continuous Improvement Group held on the 16th November 2011 be adopted.
[Councillor M Williams and Mr EA Sangster disclosed an interest in the following item and took no part in the discussion or voting thereon]
10.
Variations to car park charges

     It was reported that a recommendation had been received from the Audit and Corporate Services Committee (Minute 7 refers) to vary car park charges at three of the Authority’s car parks.  Details of the proposals to:

· revise car park charges at Newgale Pebbles;

· suspend charges at Solva when refurbishment works commenced later in the year, and
· to continue to allow free parking at Oriel y Parc, St Davids over the winter but to encourage donations

were provided to Members.
     Members were also informed that discussions had taken place with both Pembrokeshire County Council and Saundersfoot Harbour Commissioners regarding joint working on a number of car parks which could achieve quite significant savings.  Solva Community Council had also expressed an interest in taking over management of Solva Car Park.  Officers therefore sought authorisation to continue those discussions with a view to implementation of any agreement in 2013.
It was RESOLVED that:

a)
Car park charges at Newgale Pebbles should be revised to £1 for one hour and £3 for over one hour;

b)
Charging at Solva Car Park should cease in the Autumn while refurbishment work was undertaken;
c)
Oriel y Parc Car Park remain free, with donations only being requested, between the 1st November and the 31st January; and
d)
Officers be authorised to continue discussions with Pembrokeshire County Council, Saundersfoot Harbour Commissioners and Solva Community Council regarding the management of car parks with a view to reporting back to Members in due course.
11.
Equalities Plan
     It was reported that the Equalities Act 2010, which had replaced 116 different equality statutes in one all-encompassing statute, required local authorities to prepare an Equalities Plan by March 31st 2012.  A Plan for the Authority had been drawn up and was attached for Members’ consideration.  Compared to local authorities, National Park Authorities had limited powers, resources and services with which to make major contributions to reducing discrimination, however the Plan identified many areas where genuine, if small, contributions could be made.
     Members welcomed the Plan, endorsing the need to embed equality into society, as well as the work of the Authority. 
     It was RESOLVED that the Strategic Equality Plan be adopted.
12.
Corporate Strategy
     Members were invited to approve the Authority’s Corporate Strategy 2012 – 14 which had been revised and updated to reflect the performance achieved during 2011 and the outcomes it was hoped to accomplish in 2012/13.  It was reported that the Strategy would form the basis of the Authority’s Improvement Plan as required under the Local Government Measure.
     Officers clarified a number of queries raised by Members on the various Outcomes, particularly Outcome 6, where the target number for ‘hard to reach’ participants taking part in events and activities was questioned; they believed that the target had been set too low and could be increased.  The Performance and Business Manager indicated that a figure of 5,000 might be achievable and it was agreed that the target be increased to 5,000.
     It was RESOLVED that the Corporate Strategy 2012-14 be approved, subject to increasing the number of hard to reach participants referred to in Outcome 6 to 5,000 by 2013/14.
[Councillor JS Allen-Mirehouse tendered his apologies and left the meeting at this juncture.]
13.
People Strategy 2012-15
     The Personnel Manager reported that the People Strategy set out objectives that integrated ‘staffing’ issues with corporate objectives.  While some of the objectives would be carried out by personnel staff, the strategy was more than a personnel service plan: it aimed to develop the organisation to meet the challenges and improvement agenda ahead.  The Strategy identified five key objectives and an action plan through which they would be delivered.  At the meeting the Personnel Manager noted that no significant points had been raised at the Employee Forum when it had considered the Strategy the previous week.
Members welcomed the Strategy, but were concerned about some of the issues listed under weaknesses and threats in the SWOT analysis.  Officers replied that some of the issues raised were outside the Authority’s control; however, they assured Members that the remaining issues were being addressed where possible.
     It was RESOLVED that the People Strategy 2012-15 be adopted.
14.
National Park Management Plan – Interim Change Report
     The report of the Conservation Policy Officer summarised progress and change relating to the National Park Management Plan 2009-13, including updates to ‘state of the Park’ information.  The document was intended as a background paper which would influence the development of the next National Park Management Plan, which was due to run from 2014-18.  It was also intended to provide context to the Authority’s Corporate Plan.  It was noted that an early version of the report had been considered and endorsed by the Audit and Corporate Services Review Committee at its meeting held on the 26th October 2011 (Report 12/11 refers), but since that time there had been a number of additions and updates to the report.  The Officer also reported at the meeting that a lot of changes were likely over the next 12-18 months due to new legislation expected from Welsh Government.
     Members welcomed the report, which provided an overview of the work of the Authority, and asked a number of questions on the details contained within it, with particular discussion on the value of voluntary versus statutory management approaches to conservation.  Officers responded that both approaches had a role to play in managing the Park’s resources.
     It was RESOLVED that the Interim Change Report be endorsed as a background paper influencing the direction of the next National Park Management Plan 2014-18.
15.
Sustaining a Living Wales – Green Paper Response
     The report of the Conservation Policy Officer contained a proposed response to the above-mentioned consultation by Welsh Government which sought views on a new approach to the management and regulation of the environment in Wales.  Responses to the consultation, which was due to close on 31st May 2012, would principally inform Welsh Government’s proposed Environment Bill.
     Welsh Government’s central proposal in Sustaining a Living Wales was to move to an ecosystem approach to environmental regulation and management, which implied prioritising the many competing demands on natural resources, and taking steps at the local and national level to ensure the integrity and resilience of the environment as the basis of society.  Accordingly, the consultation sought views on a proposal for a national resources management plan for Wales, underpinned by local resources management plans.  The Consultation also proposed that consenting regimes were streamlined and simplified and that there was a review of the role of nature conservation designations alongside other incentive and regulatory options.  A suggested response to the consultation was set out in the report.

     One Member made a number of points relating to the need for the resulting legislation not to be rushed through, allowing time for effective engagement and understanding, thus leading to more effective legislation; the value of using the expertise and experience of National Park Authorities with regard to land management plans; and also to making use of existing systems and expertise as building blocks in creating the new regulatory and management framework.
     It was RESOLVED that the response to the Welsh Government consultation Sustaining a Living Wales as set out in the report be adopted, subject to the addition of the above-mentioned comments.

16.
Planning for Sustainability – a consultation from Welsh Government
     The Director of Park Direction and Planning reported that the Welsh Government was consulting on changes to planning policy to strengthen and clarify the presumption in favour of sustainable development within the planning system.  The deadline for responses was Friday 25th May 2012 and it was therefore proposed that the Authority’s response be considered at the meeting of the Development Management Committee scheduled to be held on the 16th May 2012.
     It was RESOLVED that Development Management Committee be authorised to agree the Authority’s response to the Welsh Government Consultation Planning for Sustainability – the presumption in favour of sustainable development.

17.
Proposed Disposal of National Park Owned Land at Blockett Farm, Little Haven
     The Estates Officer reported that the above-mentioned land had been acquired by the Authority in 2002 for a nominal sum to facilitate a landscape improvement project.  The work had been undertaken, and Officers now considered the land surplus to requirements and had offered it for sale in accordance with the Authority’s adopted Asset Management Policy.  Sealed tender bids had been invited from interested parties, and following consideration of the bids received, Officers had provisionally agreed terms for the sale of the land to the highest bidder.  The terms of that disposal would include the introduction of an additional restrictive covenant upon the property preventing the erection of any new structures upon the land.
     It was RESOLVED that disposal of the land at Blockett Farm, Little Haven be authorised on the terms outlined in the Estate Officer’s report.
18.
Maintenance of Public Rights of way: Authority to Enter Land
     It was reported that since 1997 the Authority had had a Delegation Agreement for Public Rights of Way with the Highway Authority, Pembrokeshire County Council, which delegated all duties relating to the maintenance, improvement and enforcement of the right to the use and enjoyment of public rights of way in the National Park.
     All public rights of way crossed land in private ownership and it was therefore necessary for staff to gain access over privately owned land on a regular basis in order to undertake routine maintenance work.  Usually the warden teams had an understanding with their local landowners to enter land for routine maintenance, and where access was needed for additional improvement, landowners were often notified in advance.  The cooperation of landowners and occupiers in the management of these public rights of way was greatly appreciated, however it was reported that in the future there might be a need for more formal notice of entry and enforcement action as the Authority sought to bring more impassable public rights of way into use.
     Authority was therefore sought for the Chief Executive to authorise appropriate individual members of staff, being Rangers, Wardens and Public Rights of Way Officers, to exercise the powers of entry to land under Sections 289 and 291 of the Highways Act 1990 in order to undertake the maintenance and improvement of public rights of way and the removal of obstructions on public rights of way on behalf of the Authority.
     Some Members were concerned that such a draconian measure was being considered.  The Solicitor gave an assurance that this was a reserved power that would only be needed in the unlikely event of a landowner being obstructive.

     Other Members expressed concern at the fact that no funding was received by the Authority under the delegation agreement, and asked whether the other two National Park Authorities were in a similar position.  Officers replied that Snowdonia had recently entered a pilot agreement with Conwy County Council, which included a financial contribution while in the Brecon Beacons there were six delegation agreements with various County Councils, two of which included a financial contribution.  Officers went on to say that a review of the Authority’s current delegation agreement with Pembrokeshire County Council had been ongoing for some time.
     It was RESOLVED that authorisation be given to the Chief Executive (National Park Officer) to authorise appropriate individual members of staff to enter land for the purposes of public rights of way maintenance, improvements and enforcement in accord with the functions, powers and duties delegated to the Authority in the Delegation Agreement with Pembrokeshire County Council for Public Rights of Way dated the 5th June 1997.

(Mrs G Hawyard, Mr D Ellis and Councillors PJ Morgan and M Williams voted against the above-mentioned decision.)
19.
Calendar of Meetings 2012/13
     Appended to the report of the Administration and Democratic Services Manager was the Authority’s Calendar of Meetings for 2012/13.
     It was RESOLVED that the Calendar of Meetings for 2012/13 be approved.

20.
Annual Governance Statement for 2011/12
     It was reported that the Annual Governance Statement provided the vehicle for demonstrating the Authority’s success in delivering continuous improvement in performance, identifying control systems and processes and highlighting significant governance issues to be addressed.
     The Authority was responsible for conducting an annual review of the effectiveness of its governance framework, based upon the six principles of its Code of Corporate Governance, and the document before Members set out the actions undertaken by the Authority in an effort to meet those principles.  As a result of the review, five governance issues had been identified and the Statement set out how the Authority would address these in the coming year.

     It was RESOLVED that the Annual Governance Statement for 2011/12 be approved.

21.
Sustainable Development Fund Governance
     It was reported that the way in which the Authority received Sustainable Development Fund (SDF) Grant money from the Welsh Government had changed, in that funding would now be allocated in the Authority’s revenue grant, and therefore the National Park Authority had ultimate responsibility and accountability for this expenditure.  In view of this change, the SDF Administrator presented options for the future administration of the Fund and recommended that the SDF Assessment Panel membership and terms of reference be amended to address the new governance requirements.  It was also reported that a portion of the main SDF grant supported a small grant scheme, the Little Green Grant, and the report recommended that the current procedures be changed to give the Authority the ability to take ultimate responsibility for the final allocation of small grant money as well.

     At Members’ request it was clarified that £200,000 of SDF Grant money was ringfenced for projects in both the 2012-13 and 2013-14 financial years. Money for SDF advertising, training and other administration would not be taken out of this allocation for projects.

     It was RESOLVED that:

a)
Decision making responsibility for the allocation of SDF Funding be delegated to a SDF Committee (Option 2) whereby six non-Authority members would sit on the Committee in an advisory capacity, but with the decisions taken by the six Authority Members;
b)
Associated amendments be made to the SDF Assessment Panel Terms of Reference to reflect the above changes, and
c)
The changes to the Little Green Grant application assessment and final decision making process as set out in the report be approved.
22.
Presentation of Annual Improvement Report by Wales Audit Office
     The Chairman welcomed Mr John Roberts from Wales Audit Office to the meeting, and invited him to present the Annual Improvement Report to the Authority.
     Mr Roberts considered that overall the Authority had made significant progress in many key areas, and continued to develop its approach to measuring and reporting its performance.  In particular he reported that the Authority had made significant progress in its arrangements for delivering improvement in key areas.  It was also improving the way it helped people to enjoy and understand the Park, although there might – in his opinion – be options available for making more effective use of Oriel y Parc.  There was also a general trend or improvement in how well the Authority looked after the Park, despite setbacks in a few aspects that were outside its control.  He added that the Authority’s approach to evaluating and reporting on its performance and on its arrangements for delivering improvement continued to mature, although there was a risk of underestimating the value of making comparisons.  However, he acknowledged that this last comment was probably due to the fact that the Authority had published its report too early in the year to include comparisons and suggested that this would need to be looked at in future.  He went on to say that the report made no statutory recommendations, only four proposals for improvement, and he hoped that these would be taken forward.  In conclusion, Mr Roberts wished to thank everyone he’d been involved with during the process for their help.
     One Member noted that within the planning sphere it was important in a National Park to have an outcome that focused on quality rather than just ensuring that applications were determined in a timely manner.  Mr Roberts responded that the Authority would have to produce a target that could be easily measured; however, if such a quality measure impacted on the speed in which applications were determined, then the Authority would have to justify its reasoning for placing more emphasis on quality.  
     It was RESOLVED that the Authority receive the Annual Improvement Report.
23.
Pembrokeshire County Council’s Local Development Plan: Focussed Changes Consultation
     It was reported that Pembrokeshire County Council had published Focussed Changes to its Local Development Plan which was due to be submitted to the Welsh Government on 19th March 2012.  The Focussed Changes were to update and amend the Plan and to take account of representations made at the Deposit and Alternative Sites Consultations.
     Officers were in the process of looking at the Focussed Changes document to assess whether any of them might impact on the National Park, and the report requested that the Chief Executive, in consultation with the Chair and Vice-Chair of the Authority, be permitted to submit representations, if necessary, on the Focussed Changes document.
     It was RESOLVED that the Chief Executive, in consultation with the Chair and Vice-Chair, be authorised to submit representations, if necessary, on the Focussed Changes to Pembrokeshire County Council’s Local Development Plan.

24.
Carew Castle Holdings
     Members were provided with an update on the proposed project at Carew Castle which would comprise:

· Removing the portakabins and providing a new reception/retail/office/ store/toilet facilities in an upgraded and enlarged former workman’s store in the walled garden, together with hard landscaping and interpretative opportunities within the walled garden;

· Reroofing the Lesser Hall to provide a multi-purpose covered space;

· Resurfacing and enlarging the existing car park.
     The Head of Discovery reported that the project was complex and not without risks, and issues including those relating to funding, ownership, consents, community involvement, contractors and archaeology were set out in the report.  
     It was hoped that by early April 2012 the necessary consents and agreements would have been obtained and that the funding agreement could then be finalised, the lease entered into and the building contract for the Lesser Hall roof awarded.  It was intended that this element of the work would be completed during the summer of 2012, with the work in the walled garden being undertaken during the autumn/winter 2012.  Once the walled garden works were completed, the portakabins would be removed and sold and the resurfacing contract for the car park let.  It was hoped that all works would be completed by the beginning of the 2013 season.
     The Estates Officer added that the Carew site was owned by the Carew Estate and maintained by the Authority under three separate leases.  It had been intended to enter into one comprehensive lease for the Authority’s holding, however the Estate was not willing, but had instead agreed to grant a further lease of the remainder of the holdings for a term which effectively expired contemporaneously with the main castle lease and which was of sufficient length to secure the external funding.
     It was reported at the meeting that written consent had been received from the Landlord for the works to be undertaken, and the planning and scheduled ancient monument consents would be considered by the Development Management Committee shortly.  A meeting would be held with the Community Council in April.
     Members asked about the archaeological status of the walled garden and were advised that much work had been undertaken on this area of the site a number of years ago when work was first planned and it was now sterile.  They also hoped that a cautious approach was being taken with regard to costs, and the Head of Discovery explained that safeguards had been built in by undertaking the most expensive aspect of the project first and the remaining elements could thereby be tailored accordingly.
     It was RESOLVED that the project proceed on the basis set out in the report and that the documentation of a new lease be authorised, also as set out in the report.
25.
Shared Purpose Shared Delivery – a consultation from Welsh Government
     It was reported that the Welsh Government was consulting on new statutory guidance which was intended to integrate local service planning, streamline partnership working and strengthen the strategic role and accountability of local service boards.  To date, the National Park Authority had not been a member of the Pembrokeshire Local Service Board, therefore the consultation provided the opportunity to make a case that the guidance should ensure that organisations such as National Park Authorities were represented.  A draft response to the consultation was appended to the report.
     It was RESOLVED that the Authority’s response to the Welsh Government Consultation on Shared Purpose Shared Delivery be agreed.

[Ms C Gwyther tendered her apologies and left the meeting at this juncture.]
26.
County Council Elections
     The Solicitor reported that all County Councillors ceased to be members of a local authority on the 5th day following an election, which would in effect render any meetings held after that date by bodies such as National Park Authorities inquorate until new County Council appointments had been made.  However, provision had been made through legislation which meant that County Council members continued to be Members of National Park Authorities for three months after the election date, or until fresh appointments had been made by the constituent County Councils.
     As a result, the current membership would be eligible to attend the Authority’s scheduled meetings in May.

     The Chairman went on to thank all Members for their support during his term of office and wished good luck to those Members who were standing in the forthcoming election.
     NOTED.

27.
Legal Services
     The Chief Executive reported that the Authority’s Solicitor would be retiring in the near future and options were currently being pursued for the continued provision of Legal Services for the Authority.  It was noted that the other two Welsh National Park Authorities (NPAs) each employed one or more Solicitors, while many of the English NPAs bought-in the service, although each approach had its advantages and disadvantages.
     However, the first option being explored was that of joint working and suitable partners had been identified – Brecon Beacons and Snowdonia NPAs, Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) (although there was some concern that given the number of PCC Members there could be a conflict were PCC Officers to advise) and the South West Wales Legal Partnership.  It was considered that the Legal Services work could be divided into three distinct parts: legal advice for the planning function, corporate governance and ad hoc legal advice e.g. property and rights of way.  So divided, no single area should cost more than £25k and could therefore be dealt with by officers under delegated powers, however Members were asked whether they were happy with the approach being taken.
     Members suggested other options, such as the amalgamation of the legal services and monitoring officer functions or a combined legal services team for the three Welsh NPAs and were told that all options were being considered and that any agreement would be for an initial 12 month trial period after which time the arrangements could be reviewed.

     NOTED.

28.
Welsh Members’ Seminar 
     The Chief Executive updated Members as to the venue and accommodation arrangements that had been made for the above mentioned seminar which would be held on 8th and 9th October 2012.  The theme for the seminar was likely to be The Positive Impact of Planning on the National Park.
     NOTED.
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